SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL

Meeting of the Council

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Monday 14 November 2016

PRESENT

Councillors I Jones (Mayor), P Adams, Mrs B Baker, A Bannerman, Mrs A Chebsey, , M Kenny, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, P Nutting, Mrs K Owen, K Pardy, M Price, 
K Roberts, J Tandy and A Townsend.

IN ATTENDANCE

Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Revd Mark Chadwick (Vicar), Andy Watkin (Responsible Finance Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk), Phil Wilson (Service Delivery Manager of Learning & Skills), Carol Sneddon (Admissions Manager), 3 members of the Hydro Scheme and 1 member of the press.

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Helen Ball (Town Clerk) and Councillors Mrs H Fraser and Ms J Mackenzie.

PRAYERS

Prayers were said by the Council Chaplain, the Reverend Mark Chadwick.

48/16
DECLARATION OF INTEREST IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared personal interests in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council.

	Councillor Price
	Declared a personal interest in his capacity as Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Housing, Regulatory Services & Waste.


49/16
MINUTES OF COUNCIL

The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 05 September 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 05 September 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.

50/16
MATTERS ARISING


There were no matters arising.
51/16
FUTURE EDUCATION PROVISION
The meeting was joined by Phil Wilson, Service Delivery Manager for Learning & Skills and Carol Sneddon, Admissions Manager.  They delivered a presentation on school place allocations in Shrewsbury, the challenges in meeting and determining demand and the future as more schools move to academies/free schools and further housing developments are constructed.  

Mr Wilson talked about forecasting which helps to predict budgets and put measures into place to cope with changing pupil numbers.  This information is shared with schools as early as possible.  Shropshire is bucking the national trend for pupil growth up to 2020 with a forecasted demographic decline in pupil numbers of 3.2%.  Some schools are predicted to see a rise in surplus places.  Shropshire Council is liaising with school leaders over this.

Out of Shropshire’s 16 place planning areas, Shrewsbury is 1 of 5 of these which will experience pressure on pupil places by 2026, primarily due to housing developments causing hotspots.  The housing factors for the Shrewsbury Planning area is an average of 18 primary pupils and 14 secondary pupils, across all year groups, generated from 100 dwellings.
There are no plans to change the catchment areas whilst existing schools have capacity but this will remain under review.  The following plans are in place to cater for additional places required in schools:

	Planning Area
	Timescale
	How demand for additional spaces will be met

	North of Shrewsbury
	Short – medium term
	extra classrooms

	Central and East
	Long term
	enhancing existing schools

	South & West
	Medium - long term
	potentially build a new school as there is limited scope to expand existing schools


It is understood that the process of planning a new school would take at least 5 years to plan, understand the costs and bid for S106 and CIL payments.  An infrastructure group has been set up to do this work.
Shropshire Council currently has no powers to force academies to expand but Government have recognised the need for Local Authorities to have these powers.
Secondary schools are not currently under pressure for spaces and do not have the same limitations on year group numbers.  There are no enforcement rules for insisting parents apply for schools in their catchment area, but places are allocated by priorities i.e. children within the catchment area are the first priority.
Demountables can last 20-40 years.  There is no funding or national replacement program planned to make them permanent brick structures.  The capital resource is shrinking dramatically.
Councillor Mosley asked about how a new school in a new area is run.  Mr Wilson confirmed Government would insist it is an academy and would be one of the 500 free schools funded by Government.  Mr Wilson thought a new school would be initiated by the LA and then cabinet members would be involved in the decision making process of the new school rather than a Regional School Commissioner but Mr Wilson will seek clarification on this.
52/16
SHREWSBURY HYDRO SCHEME

Shrewsbury Town Council has been asked to consider a request from Shrewsbury Hydro Community Interest Company (CIC) for a one-year option and subsequent long lease ending 21/03/2975 of land near the weir subject to conditions.  The Hydro scheme needs to be generating electricity by 09 March 2018 in order to benefit from its pre-accreditation under the government Feed-in Tariff (FIT) scheme.  This will provide a FIT payment of 12.82p per kWh of electricity generated.  Otherwise, the FIT payment will fall to 6.08p per kWh which would make the project difficult to finance.
Shrewsbury Town Council has been supportive of the Hydro project previously and helped Shrewsbury Hydro CIC obtain planning permission.  The release of this land would enable the project to proceed and funding to be applied for.  The first 15 years of revenue will be used to pay off the loans and any surplus will be divided 65% to the community and 35% to investors.
The Responsible Finance Officer asked members to consider imposing conditions to benefit the Town Council such as receiving a percentage of the turnover or 5% of the profits as rent or be given free electricity.  This was supported by Councillor Anne Chebsey.
Councillor Kenny expressed his concerns about the risks involved, the potential damage to Castle Walk, the impact on residents, the risks if Shrewsbury Hydro goes into liquidation and his disappointment at the use of a London firm of solicitors instead of local ones.  He suggested the Town Clerk be asked to use her solicitors to review the detail and construct a method statement.  In response, a member of the Hydro CIC clarified that the London solicitors were chosen as they are giving their services for free.

Councillor Mosley proposed and the majority of members were in favour;
that the one-year option to lease land from Shrewsbury Town Council be approved subject to all legal implications and conditions being agreed.  The majority of members were in favour.
RECOMMENDED:

That a one-year option and subsequent long lease from Shrewsbury Town Council be approved subject to 
(i) All legal implications and conditions being agreed by the Town Clerk and Leader

(ii) Conditions to benefit the Town Council of either a percentage of the profit or turnover as a rent or free electricity being agreed.
53/16
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(i) Mayor & Deputy Mayor Engagements – Details of the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements for the months of September and October were circulated to members.

(ii) Announcements from the Mayor – The Mayor reported on a meeting he had with Mayors from Newtown, Oswestry and Welshpool where A&E provision in Shrewsbury was discussed.  They are taking action to continue to support A&E provision in Shrewsbury.  The Mayor congratulated pupils at the Priory School for their world record attempt.  The Halloween event in the Quarry was well received and the Mayor hopes this will be repeated in the near future.  The recent remembrance parade saw a good turnout particularly of young people.  Councillor Roberts requested that groups such as Scouts and Guides are notification earlier about the Remembrance parade.
RESOLVED:

That the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements be noted.
54/16
PUBLIC QUESTIONS/COMMENTS

There were no questions received from members of the public.

55/16
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS

There were no questions received from members of the Council.

56/16
FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting held on 03 October 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Finance Committee meeting held on 03 October 2016 be accepted and approved.

57/16
RECREATION & LEISURE COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 12 October 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.  

Councillor Pardy passed comment on the use of the term “Bad Boys” which he considers unprofessional and questioned where the term originated from.
RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 12 October 2016 be accepted and approved.


58/16
PLANNING COMMITTEE 

The minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 06 September, 27 September and 18 October were submitted as circulated and read.  The minutes of the 08 November will be presented at the next Full Council meeting.
RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 06 September, 27 September and 18 October be accepted and approved.

(ii) That the minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on 08 November be presented at the next Full Council meeting.
59/16
CONSULTATION ON THE REMOVAL OF BT PAYPHONES
The Town Council have been asked to comment on British Telecommunications plc proposal to permanently remove a number of phone boxes and equipment.  Data of the number of calls made from these phones over the past 12 months was circulated.  Members identified many inaccuracies with the data and locations of phone boxes.  This included phones that have no handsets and yet a number of calls have supposedly been made.
Councillor Bannerman reported that the phone box outside the library is regularly vandalised and requested it be relocated.  As the phone box is listed, the request was rejected. 
The Mayor is opposed to the removal of the phone box on Lancaster Road.

RECOMMENDED:
That Members’ comments be fed back to Shropshire Council.
60/16
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.

1 member of the Press and 3 members from the Hydro Scheme left the meeting.

61/16
FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Finance & General Purposes committee held on 17 October were amended as follows:

Agenda 37/16, paragraph 3 was amended to read “In the consideration of the Leader’s recommendations the Town Clerk, Operations Manager and Responsible Financial Officer were asked if they wish to leave the meeting.  The Town Clerk left the meeting and sometime later the other two Officers followed.”

Agenda 37/16, paragraph 4 of these same minutes was amended to read “Members went on to discuss a number of issues”.  Councillor Mosley asked that these minutes be made confidential.

Councillor Mosley tabled a summary of the recommendations made by the Consultants and the resolutions as unanimously agreed by the Finance & General Purposes Committee.  
Councillor Tandy wanted it to be noted that the consultation process was in no way intended to criticise staff but is hoped to help them work even more efficiently.  He stated staff do a fantastic job and hopes they get on board with this initiative.  

Councillor Price gave his opinion on each action and in general supported the proposal but, out of respect, recommended that the decision be deferred until the return of the Town Clerk.  Councillor Chebsey highlighted the advantages of appraisals for staff and Councillor Nutting urged changes not to be rushed through as the Town Council will change over the forthcoming months.
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the minutes of the Finance Committee meeting held on 17 October be made confidential, amended as above and then accepted and approved.

(ii) That the action plan tabled by Councillor Mosley be accepted and acted upon.
62/16
ACCOMMODATION

Members joined Councillor Mosley in congratulating all the staff for a very successful move to the library with little impact to their work.  Special thanks was expressed to Ruth Jones, the main facilitator of the move and co-ordinator of proceedings.  She is also following up snagging issues; the lack of heating has been resolved.  
The Operations Manager reported that besides snagging issues, the staff have raised no concerns with their accommodation and have settled in well.
Councillors who had visited the offices recognised a few shortfalls with the facilities i.e. the RFO not having a private room, toilet provision is poor etc. and will look into ways of improving it in the future.
63/16
A PARTNERSHIP APPROACH IN DESIGNING THE FUTURE OF LOCAL SERVICES

Councillor Mosley reported that following further discussions some local services are more certain to be taken on by Shrewsbury Town Council, even as early as April 2017.  The future of other services including the Museum are less certain and discussions continue.
Discussions with Shropshire Council are ongoing.
64/16
SYMPATHY
Councillors expressed their deepest sympathies to a member of staff who is experiencing personal grief.

RECOMMENDED:

That a letter of sympathy be sent to said member of staff on behalf of all members.
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